The Planning Commission of the Town of James island met on Thursday, April 13, 2023 at 6:35 p.m. in person at the James Island Town Hall, 1122 Dills Bluff Road, James Island, SC 29412.

<u>Commissioners present</u>: Mark Maher, Ed Steers, and Bill Lyon. Chairman, who presided. <u>Absent:</u> Deborah Bidwell and Zennie Quinn, both gave notice. A quorum was present to conduct business. <u>Also present</u>: Kristen Crane, Planning Director, Flannery Wood, Planner II, Niki Grimball, Town Administrator, and Frances Simmons, Town Clerk and Secretary to the Planning and Zoning Commission.

Call to Order: Chairman Lyon called the meeting to order at 6:35 p.m.

<u>Compliance with the Freedom of Information Act</u>: Chairman Lyon announced that the meeting was duly noticed in compliance with the SC Freedom of Information Act. The meeting was also live streamed on the Town's YouTube Channel with information provided to the public.

Introductions: Chairman Lyon introduced the members of the Planning Commission and Town staff.

Approval of January 12, 2023 Meeting Minutes: The minutes of the January 12, 2023 meeting were approved upon a motion by Commissioner Steers, seconded by Commissioner Maher and passed unanimously.

<u>Public Comments</u>: Chairman Lyon invited anyone who wished to address the Commission to come forward, state their name and address for the record and limit comments to two (2) minutes.

John Peters, 1301 Hampshire Rd., spoke about the proposed planned development on Dills Bluff Road. He said according to the design, more than half of the property flows in the direction of his home from the runoff. His house was built in 1967. The runoff pond below his property never collects water and is filled with tree limbs. The street the pond runs off of, runs directly off of his property where the water goes. His concern is if there are no properties there, it would impact his and a neighbor's properties because they are against it more than anyone else. He asked the Commission to keep his concerns in mind. His other concern is a buffer that was left from the development. There is a guarantee that it would be left but an "oops" could occur and eliminate the buffer and there is nothing anyone can do. He doesn't want that to happen.

<u>Catherine Moore, 1059 Quail Drive.</u>, doesn't understand why the property needs to be developed at all. She asked the Commission to please remember there are only three ways off of James Island during hurricanes and with additional traffic problems it creates a burden during an evacuation. There are multiple empty storefronts on James Island and she doesn't understand why we need more. While the development and planning process is very well thought out and pretty, it is pretty much like everything in Mt. Pleasant and she doesn't want a mini-Mt. Pleasant. She said the only upside would be affordable housing but there is no guarantee that would happen. She stated since this is James Island PSD's property why aren't the residents voting as a community on these kinds of things.

She asked the Planning Commission regarding item "d" on the agenda relating to Bed and Breakfasts to be very, very conservative in their definition of Bed and Breakfast and Air B&B because again we are risking the jewel-like quality of this island that makes it an access point to folly Beach and we need that.

<u>Daniel Harris</u>, owner and operator of (inaudible) understands short term rentals and a lot of the low country takes it in to generate passive income. Short-term rentals generates revenues for the state, town and municipality. So in leveraging that ability, why wouldn't we take advantage of that opportunity; though guidelines are important. He spoke of the importance of having a vote on issues like that so residents can continue to maintain them and also to support small businesses. There is no reason why people from

Wisconsin or California can't come here to stay when they can't afford to stay on Folly Beach or downtown' and we can give them an experience here.

<u>Charles McManus</u>, 752 <u>Sprague St.</u>, asked the Commission for reassurance regarding the amendments to Bed and Breakfasts and Short-term Rentals and how is he protected. In 2020, he went through a process to a great extent with Kristen Crane to have something very nice and low key to fit the neighborhood, which has been an investment. He asked if the Ordinance changes, how is he protected? Is he subjected to the new rules or the old? He agree that Air B&B's has been wonderful for the community. Regarding the use of the Town's Dock Street Park, he asked the Town to provide more lighting and the presence of police.

*One (1) email received in support of the Dills Bluff Planned Development; Two (2) emails received in opposition to the proposed amendments to the Town's ZLDR.

*Some comments not recorded due to inaudible content.

<u>Staff Comments</u>: Planning Director, Kristen Crane, gave an overview of the proposed Conceptual Planned Development for the Dills Bluff PD. She noted that KT Properties conducted two community workshops in March to solicit feedback from the community. Tonight's presentation is informational. No votes will be taken.

Conceptual PD (Planned Development) Presentation Workshop:

a: Dills Bluff PD (TMS# 425-12-00-185 – 298): Mr. Kyle Taylor, a developer and purchaser of the Dills Bluff property gave a presentation to the Planning Commission. He is a James Island resident, engineer and President of KT Properties. Mr. Taylor showed renderings of a mixed-use Planned Development proposed in the Town of James Island to comprise approximately 21 single-family residential units and approximately 20,000 to 25,000 square feet of village commercial space. The intended commercial uses may include retail, office, medical office, coffee and restaurant of small to medium scale. The property is comprised of 6.52 acres and is owned by the James Island Public Service District, located behind the Dollar General Store. Mr. Taylor reviewed several options depicting the location of housing and commercial space. The Plan will undergo the Town's stormwater process. He said there are 50 grand trees which they tried to frame around the commercial area. The purpose of the presentation is to receive feedback from the Planning Commission and answer questions.

Questions from the Planning Commission:

Chairman Lyon asked if three (3) grand trees were to be taken out. Mr. Taylor replied yes, that some were not considered healthy. He has gotten an arborist to look at them and there are many with a "D" rating. He said the buildings will be situated to preserve as many healthy trees as possible.

Chairman Lyon asked about water issues and will it be addressed in the Plan. Mr. Taylor answered yes, they will utilize an aggressive stormwater plan. Chairman Lyon also asked if "fill" would be brought in and Mr. Taylor commented that the site had pretty good topo, so a lot of fill would not be necessary.

Chairman Lyon mentioned a project that the BZA approved on Folly Road but that plan changed later. He asked if there are plans to change this Planned Development and Mr. Taylor said no and explained the "village concept". He said it is zoned commercial and residential in the rear of the property.

Commissioner Maher asked abut the build out process to which Mr. Taylor responded that the road would be built first, then the stormwater. Most likely, he said the residential portion would be next after the infrastructure, then the commercial buildings, depending on the market.

Commissioner Steers said he visited the property three times and asked to see where on the drawing is Mr. Peters' property and Mr. Taylor pointed to where it is.

Chairman Lyon asked about the setback from Dills Bluff and Mr. Taylor responded that the commercial buildings would situate closer to the road. However, there is a utility easement at the front of the property they'd need to stay out of.

<u>Proposed Amendments to the Town of James Island Zoning and land Development Regulations Ordinance</u> (<u>ZLDR</u>): Ms. Crane presented the following amendments and explained the reasons for the proposed changes.

- a. <u>Accessory Uses and Structures Allowed (153.200)</u>: the proposed amendment corrects a clerical error and removes inconsistent language.
- b. <u>Measurements, Computations and Exceptions (153.066 C 1 c)</u>: the proposed amendment allows driveways in the side setbacks.
- c. <u>Accessory Structures in Residential Districts (153.207)</u>: the proposed amendment amends corner lot allowances for accessory structures.
- d. <u>Bed and Breakfasts, Definitions, Uses Table (153.124, 153.013, Table 153.110</u>): the proposed amendment merges Bed and Breakfasts terms with Shor-Term Rentals, further defines and clarifies regulations

There was discussion on the proposed amendments to the Bed and Breakfasts/Short-Term Rentals. Commissioner Maher asked for clarification regarding "no kitchen" in a bed and breakfast; is it just a bed without breakfast? Ms. Crane answered "yes" and that is why we are adding Short-term Rental because the Bed and Breakfast term is outdated. Commissioner Maher asked why having two kitchens is not allowed and Ms. Crane replied if you have it already, it would remain legal non-conforming. Commissioner Maher said he understood but he is trying to understand the reason why it isn't allowed. Ms. Crane said adding a kitchen would make it a duplex and Commissioner Maher said, but it is a short-term rental, so it doesn't matter. He asked Ms. Crane if she didn't see a problem with the paradox between the two. He said we are assuming it is one thing and calling it something else; and getting revenue from it, so switch it over and call it a duplex because that is a conflict. In his view a duplex is different from a short term rental. Chairman Lyon clarified that the situation is having two kitchens in the same residence. Commissioner Maher asked what is wrong with that and Ms. Crane explained it is a single family residence and not allowed under the Town's Ordinance. He added there are a lot of homes with two kitchens in them and now homes are constructed with two kitchens. Chairman Lyon added that our codes do not allow for that. Commissioner Maher commented that we are over-regulating what people can have in their homes.

Ms. Crane explained there are 38 Bed and Breakfasts in the Town rented as Bed and Breakfasts and the owners do not live there and we receive a lot of complaints about them. She said the purpose of the existing Ordinance is to focus on people who do not live in the homes. By amending the Ordinance we are just clarifying that already existing language. Commissioner Steers spoke of concerns about parking and that it infringes upon other residents. Also partying, the use of alcohol and some people carrying guns. He said parking may be seen as restrictive but safety is important and the owner should live in the home or control is lost.

After additional discussion, Chairman Lyon called for the vote to approve the proposed amendments; Commissioner Steers seconded. Clarification was given to Commissioner Maher regarding the vote on the floor. Chairman Lyon further explained the reason behind the proposed changes is to gain control.

Commissioner Maher said we are over-regulating and that we only hear from the people that don't have them. Chairman Lyon called for the vote and it passed unanimously. The Town Council will hold a Public Hearing and First Reading on these amendments at its May 18 meeting and the Second Reading at the June 15 meeting.

Election of Planning Commission Officers: Chair and Vice Chair: Chairman Lyon announce that local Planning Commissions must elect one of its members as Chairperson and one as Vice Chairperson for a one year term. These appointments will begin immediately and run through the end of 2023.

Commissioner Steers moved for the reappointment of Bill Lyon as Chairperson and Deb Bidwell as Vice Chairperson. Commissioner Maher seconded. There were no other nominations. Motion passed unanimously.

<u>Chair's Comments</u>: Chairman Lyon recapped the Commission's discussions tonight and the proposed amendments it voted on. He encouraged Commissioners to contact the Town Council if they have disagreements with the proposed changes.

Commissioners Comments: None.

Next Scheduled Meeting Date: May 11, 2023.

Adjournment: There being no further business to come before the body, the meeting adjourned at 7:27 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

Frances Simmons

Town Clerk and Secretary to the Planning Commission